General Faculty Meeting 

Minutes

December 19, 2008

10:00 am
1. Call to Order: The General Faculty Meeting was called to order by Senate chair Dr. Tom Guetzloff at 10:05 am.

2. Approval of the agenda. The motion to approve the Meeting Agenda was made (Dr. Chuck Smith) and seconded, and then carried by vote unopposed.
3. Approval of General Faculty Meeting Minutes. Members reviewed the Aug 8th, 2008 General Faculty Meeting minutes. One spelling change was noted and made. The Minutes as corrected were approved by vote.

4. Old Business:

a. BOG Report: Dr. Chuck Smith presented a written report to the general faculty regarding the BOG meeting of Nov 13th 2008. Dr. Smith noted that the Board of Governors is working with Dr. Carter in order to focus on 3 areas of administrative concern to the University. The BOG will attempt to provide Dr. Carter with specific guidance in the management of the University budget, improving student recruitment and retention, and the development of a capital fundraising campaign for WVSU. Dr. Smith observed that the BOG and Dr. Carter are working together on these mutually recognized objectives. Dr. Smith also informed the meeting that a BOG by law allows an opportunity for the administration, faculty, students and classified staff to discuss various issues with the BOG not less than 1 time per year. Dr. Smith suggested that a faculty report from the senate and/or senate chair be made for each scheduled BOG meeting, and that all faculty members could present such material for presentation to the BOG by the faculty representative to the BOG. There was discussion about presenting a report at the next BOG meeting. Dr. John Richards commented regarding the reported loss of 200 students in total enrollment for the Fall 2008 semester. Dr. Richards suggested that WVSU-CTC gained approximately 60 students, and because enrollment numbers are very difficult to work with on this scale, it is uncertain as to just how many different factors have worked to continue pushing WVSU’s enrollment numbers downward. Declining enrollment obviously furthers the financial stress at WVSU. Dr. Richards noted that tuition and fee differences put WVSU at a clear disadvantage to the lower fees of WVSU-CTC, which operates at lower cost on our own campus. Also, Marshall University is pushing its Teays Valley branch very hard and almost all of its course offerings match WVSU courses. There are other such institutions active in the Kanawha County area that should be seen as reasons for enrollment decline at WVSU. Dr. Smith replied that the BOG acknowledges that this is a large concern and is part of the BOG’s focus with Dr. Carter to improve WVSU recruitment. Dr. Smith informed the meeting that there is no specific plan in response to WVSU’s current and upcoming financial situation, beyond the recent efforts slow and restrict spending, a hiring freeze and the release of unnecessary positions. Jack Magan motioned to accept Dr. Smith’s report (it was seconded and passed by vote), and that the Executive Committee should address a faculty response to the current WVSU status in the form of a report to the BOG. Dr. Timothy Ruhnke proposed a faculty list of ideas and proposals, and Dr. Jerry Levine motioned that the Executive Committee and Faculty Senate be charged with creating the appropriate form and method of presenting the faculty’s concerns and ideas to the BOG on a regular basis, such as a report on the “State of the University: a Faculty Perspective”; and that such a document be produced and presented to the administration for the start of the Spring 2009 semester. Levine’s motion was seconded and also passed by vote.
b. Shelter-In-Place (SHIP) update: Major Porterfield provided an update regarding SHIP issues that pertain to WVSU and the August 2008 incident at the Bayer facility in Institute, WV; he stated that a lack of conformity of actions and steps take during the on campus SHIP drills is a concern. By way of providing an overview of both proper protocol and ways in which those steps have been deviated from or nullified, Major Porterfield gave detailed description of how SHIP should occur on WVSU campus;  here are 4 steps to each actual SHIP event, starting with “notification”; or when authorities notify WVSU Campus Safety, and a siren is sounded- this activates the SHIP procedure (but the siren is often ignored on campus); also, a lull occurs here: time passes (perhaps far too much), up to 20 minutes in the past; at this point, all the staging areas should fill with people (and this has taken up to 47 minutes, which is the longest recorded to SHIP); Major Porterfield noted here that there was an “historical downplay” of SHIP during 1990s and we are still overcoming some of that neglect; Major Porterfield suggested that there is a need for a more manageable number of staging areas, as there appear to be too many at this point, and some of these may not actually be physically appropriate to serve as staging areas; Furthermore, a reduction in the overall number of staging areas is needed so that the people within the shelter staging areas can later be extracted more efficiently; the staging areas and their locations may need to be modified so that they are a more practical fit with the 4 already in place evacuation points.

Major Porterfield suggested that one strong reason behind the need to compress the number of staging areas is that each staging area must be called, 1 phone at a time, which is actually very cumbersome; Major Porterfield and Campus Safety is working on a way to improve this; Also, he noted that the SHIP staging area combination locks all have the same combination- 4-4-6-9; Major Porterfield noted that the past thefts of radios from the SHIP boxes led to the addition of locks, which led to a problem of too few keys to the locks, so a change went to combination locks; currently, communication during SHIP events is being handled by NIMS (National Implementation Management System), with which we are compliant, but our system may need some “tweaking”; ie-  the WARN is a part of the NIMS service. 

Other SHIP related communication concerns includes varying the methods used during SHIP, such as large message boards with LED screens that provide a running crawl message. Campus Safety would like to place message borders within several campus buildings. Cost has been noted as currently prohibitive; secondarily, the extraction or removal of no longer appropriate names from the WARN list as needed is difficult to do at this time. 

Major Porterfield announced that Campus Safety would be providing a copy of the updated Emergency Management Plan for WVSU to all faculty; when Dr. Jerry Levine asked what faculty do specifically to help, Major Porterfield suggested developing a plan to thoroughly inform and train all faculty and staff personnel so that all WVSU personnel are able to serve as a “Building Coordinator” for any and all SHIP events; Dr. Sonya Armstrong noted that in the past, classrooms had a “count card” available so that instructors could tally a number of all SHIP participants from that room. It was confirmed during discussion that, in fact, students do not have to participate in a SHIP event at all- real or drill; no person can force them to participate at all; (An instructor should make all attempts to induce student participation in SHIP). 

Major Porterfield described some of the Evacuation step; there is a  KRT agreement to provide transportation for campus evacuation: the NIMS emergency Services Coordinator (Fire Chief) gives the order to evacuate campus; it is then that KRT buses get called in to campus; Other problems noted here: the primary signal for the actual need for a SHIP on campus comes from Bayer itself; our on campus SHIP Siren is not heard by all on campus, inside some buildings it can’t be heard at all; it is Metro County that controls the louder Sullivan Hall siren; Other comments and questions: Dr Tim Ruhnke suggested that since his work building, Hamblin Hall is one of several where the warning siren is often not detectable, the warning method as it stands is not adequate; further, he asked if the Bayer Company contributes to the SHIP costs that WVSU incurs annually, and  Major Porterfield responded that he thought Bayer may have offered to help with some financing in the past, and that Union Carbide did help this way when they were responsible for the Institute facility; also noted- there is an on campus facility that serves as the place to help stricken folks with emergency first aid treatment immediately; there is also a “de-contamination area” present in an on campus facility; Dr. Katherine Harper (Dean, NSM) readdressed the issue of Hamblin Hall and other such on campus buildings, where SHIP communication is currently lacking. Hamblin Hall has a sizeable number of “inner rooms” and windowless rooms that are currently used for student instruction, faculty offices, and ongoing research, where the sirens are not heard and proposed electronic message boards would not be seen. These problems need immediate addressing if SHIP is to be successful.
c. Dr. Charles Byers, Implementation of New Merit Pay system. Dr. Byers provided the meeting with some background history of recent actions taken regarding the Merit Pay system. In the Spring 2008 semester, the faculty senate sent a new Merit Pay proposal to Dr. Carter, he sent a copy to Dr. Byers, along with the Dean’s Council comments on the new proposal. Dr. Byers recalled that Dr. Carter asked if the proposal should voted  on by the full faculty as a Merit Pay system proposal. Dr. Byers reasoned that the full faculty is represented by the Faculty Senate and that the General Faculty meeting is open to all faculty to participate, and both serve this purpose. Dr. Byers also stated that his concerns reside in implementing the new proposal, but his (perhaps long list of) concerns would be addressed during an Information Session meeting planned for Jan 13th 2009. This meeting would include all department chairs and deans, is open to all faculty to attend and learn exactly how the new system as currently proposed works and what it requires of them; Dr. Chuck Smith asked a point of clarification that this is the Merit Pay system in place at this moment, and Dr. Byers responded in the affirmative, that it is the current Merit Pay system at WVSU. Other questions: as it stands, when does a salary increase actually take place? Recently, it appears to have taken place in October, which is fairly long after the contract start dates; Dr. Byers replied that the State legislature gives WVSU the University budget numbers, and then the BOG must meet and begin the process that leads to allocating money for salaries; Dr. Byers said he understands that the implementation date of a salary increase is an issue; he stated that in the past, pay increases were targeted to start with the July 1 contract, (unless otherwise stipulated to be Oct 1); Clarification on this point and a uniform start date for pay increases was requested and Dr. Byers said he would ask that  such a change in pay increase dates be made; Further discussion: Dr. Jerry Levine asked if the difference in a late implementation date after the contract start date is made up for, the answer appeared to be yes, eventually for most employees, (though perhaps early retirees, or those that move on might not!).

Dr. Byers asked to take a moment to thank the WVSU faculty for providing so much effort and good work towards improving WVSU; Dr. Byers told the meeting that he wants to thanks us more often then he is able to, and that he is proud of the WVSU faculty’s works and efforts. Dr. Byers also feels that WVSU is in a transition period to a better administration and he is finding areas that need improvements. Dr. Byers will continue his focus on making improvements in WVSU’s administration. 

Dr. Byers announced 2 upcoming informational sessions WVSU for faculty: the first one a General Education informational meeting, to which he invited the members of the faculty senate committee looking at possible Gen Ed curriculum changes, and all interested faculty; the second one an informational session regarding the implementation of the newly approved Merit Pay plan for the 2009 academic year; all Deans and departmental chairs are asked to attend this training session, as well as the faculty senate and executive committee, along with all other interested faculty. Dr. Byers also discussed the Freshman Experience Task Group, which has been considering new methods to improve retention and graduation rates at WVSU, a goal Dr. Byers called critical for WVSU.

Dr. Geutzloff asked Dr. Byers if he would comment on the current financial situation at WVSU, and Dr. Byers responded by saying that overall, the recent efforts made by the administration has shown signs of some improvement recently; The Fall semester experienced a “cash flow” problem that could be attributed in part to a long delay in the disbursement of federal student financial aid money, and as a result WVSU could not pay some bills without that federal money; since this money has been disbursed, the WVSU cash flow has improved; also, the Legislative Affairs committee has some ideas to interact with the WV State Legislature and is working on areas such a appropriation for WVSU to receive an equitable payment to cover the costs of our association with WVSU-CTC and the costs of separating from WVSU-CTC; WVSU has not received such a payment, but Marshall University and Fairmont State University has; Dr. Byers also commented on a need for WVSU to expand its on line course offerings, especially in light of other institutions offering on line courses and even entering into the Kanawha Valley by opening new branches here, as Marshall University has done; and the Dr. Byers addressed the issue of tuition fee differences, wherein a CTC student will pay the lower CTC rate while enrolled in a University course. Dr. Byers referred to this as the “Metro Rate”, which is a legacy policy at WVSU designed to encourage and enhance CTC enrollment; Other areas of active administrative work includes local recruiting improvements with a new advertising campaign; the recent and ongoing admissions office improvements that have been and continue to be made; Dr. Byers stressed the need for WVSU to improve on its summer semester course offerings. He acknowledged that faculty were reluctant to take on summer courses in the past, citing the very low compensation, but he hoped that this situation could be improved; another area of concern is the lack of a WVSU application deadline and the absence of an application fee. WVSU has a history of these 2 policies, designed to encourage local enrollment, but this obviously puts the admissions office and the University at 2 distinct disadvantages: very little time to process applications and no resources to cover the costs of processing new applications (disadvantages and financial deficits that other national universities do not typically incur). Dr. Byers stated the WVSU would improve in the areas of admissions efficiency, further moving us towards the profile of a more professional university in the Kanawha Valley; Dr. Ruhnke commented that WVSU has clearly paid a financial cost for its association with WVSU-CTC, and he wondered if the State Legislature and the general public were aware of this in light of the fact that this association with CTC was mandated by the WV State Legislature; and also he asked if proper investment of resources would be made in the Admissions Office structure so that it could function more effectively; Dr. Byers agreed that more money needs to be invested here; 

Discussion: Dr. Jerry Levine  announced that an effort is being made to transition to an electronic faculty evaluations by student for the Spring 2009 semester and he ask for comments from interested faculty by email; A motion was made and seconded to move to an online electronic form of student faculty evaluations; Dr. Guetzloff has spoken with Dave Bennett in Computer Services, who agreed that it could be implemented for the Spring of 2009.
V. New Business
a. WVSU and SHIP Discussion: Dr. Tom Guetzloff reviewed the current state of affairs regarding SHIP, acknowledging that this is a slow difficult process, and there remain great concerns: where is the plastic sheeting and tape for this room, W122; Major Porterfield suggested it was kept across the hall and then many SHIP kits may have been removed or relocated for small concerns (aesthetics); Campus Safety is in the process of replacing the SHIP kits as needed; Dr. Jean Anaporte expressed concern and posed the queston of whether the WVSU campus could SHIP in the brief time for MIC leak to reach campus? She recommended that WVSU needs and should immediately seek help from professionals involved in this area; Dr. Harper agreed that WVSU needs expert help in this area, so that we can have assures as to whether we doing this correctly and appropriately in regards to SHIP and other safety concerns. She also suggested that it is appropriate for Bayer provide resources to WVSU to cover these costs. Dr. Guetzloff suggested that as faculty we need to take the lead here and take it seriously to make SHIP and all campus safety work properly; Dr. John Richards suggested the need for a budget estimate regarding what material and equipment is needed and how much it will cost to implement this plan; he also expressed a need for outside experts in SHIP to provide comment and guidance, and that Bayer should be asked for help with these costs; Major Porterfield recalled that a Bayer representative was in attendance during the last SHIP drill on campus, and will see if their report will be given to us; During discussion about how buildings should be prepared for SHIP, Dr. Richard Ford (Bio) discussed the arrangement at Hamblin Hall, where has a safety committee exists and is planning for Hamblin Hall’s SHIP needs; Dr. Sonya Armstrong reminded that a University Public Safety committee exists and works on these issues. Dr. Guetzloff commented that the Safety Committee does not meet often and he would speak with Dr White is responsible for this committee; Finally, it was noted that WVSU and faculty sould be aware of the Citizens Concerned about MIC group, which wants air sensors to be placed off the Bayer facility and perhaps we should ask for them here on our campus; It was recognized that the WVSU student body is also very concerned and we are always interested in encouraging their participation and involvement on such issues; Dr. Guetzloff noted that SGA President is involved and very active and has met with HC approximately 3 times; It was recognized that MIC is only stored in 2 places in the world, here in Institute, and somewhere in Texas.
b. Merit Pay WVSU, Merit Pay, Discussion, Mike Lewis: not present; Dr. Richards suggested that the Jan 13th 2009 Merit Pay informational session would be important in understanding the current situation regarding Merit Pay, especially since Fairmont State has made a change and suspended merit pay and implemented across the board pay changes.


VI. Meeting Adjournment:  There being no further business, the motion to adjourn was made, seconded, and carried by vote. The meeting was adjourned at 11:45 am.

Respectfully submitted,

Kenneth E. Barber 

Secretary of the Faculty Senate

kbarber2@wvstateu.edu
766 4173
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